Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)

Meeting Minutes
	Date:          December 9, 2009
Place:         Buena Vista Conference Center, New Castle, DE
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin
	Members/Guests Present:  Bill Adami, Kris Bennett, Richard Cherrin, Ms. Chicoyne (Guest, American Cancer Society), Jake Hubik, Jim Lafferty, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Brandi Niezgoda, Ann Phillips, 

Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Paula Roy 
Members Absent:  Judy Chaconas, Penny Chelucci, Susan Ebner, George English, Wendy Gainor, Nancy Rapport, Lisa Schieffert, Yrene Waldron

Staff Present:  Dr. Tony Brazen (DMMA), Fury Fecondo (EDS), Steve Groff (DMMA), Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Dave Michalik (DMMA), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA), Kay Wasno (EDS)
Guest Presenter:   Gina Perez, Executive Director, Delaware Health Information Network (DHIN)



	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:16 AM.  
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the September 9, 2009 meeting.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.  

· Richard asked for additions to the agenda.  Kris offered to provide an update on the school vaccination program if time permitted.
	
	

	Old Business:
Pharmacy Update

Fury Fecondo 
Old Business: (Cont’d.)
Pharmacy Update

Fury Fecondo

	· Fury reported the Eastern Medicaid Pharmacy Administrators Association Conference was held last month.  This is a regional conference to discuss and gauge issues happening within the different states.  
· One issue involved the large number of very young children (below 5 years old) currently on antipsychotic meds, the long-term side effects of this treatment and devising a plan to get them off.  There are no atypical antipsychotic agents approved for use below 5 years old.  Fury indicated that we have only two 5-year-old children in Delaware on atypicals, and no children below 5 years old on atypicals.  
· The other states were very impressed with our E-prescribing program and are trying to implement what we already have in place.  The number of e-scripts doubled from 7.5% last year to 15%.  The pilot is ending, and we are working to renew and keep providers in the program.  
· The states discussed different ideas on budgetary cuts for further exploration.  For example, one state was able to monitor and cut back on expensive waste at specialty pharmacies.  

· The Drug Utilization Review (DUR) Board met on November 16 and reviewed the initiative to review prescriptions for any clients receiving 13 or greater prescriptions in a 30 day period.  The revised prior authorization form is now more streamlined and easier to review when the 14th script is returned to the physician.  The DUR also sent a mailing to the physicians of such clients and attached their list of medications.

· The Board implemented a limit on Tussionex.  This potent narcotic cough medicine is to be used for allergy or colds.  Scripts will be reduced to 150 cc’s/month and limited to 5 refills/year.  The committee discussed the current and potential abuse of this powerful drug and the problem in general. Dr. Nitowski asked how the drug is monitored and how many patients are currently receiving it.  Fury offered to provide additional information.  
· The Committee discussed the provider’s role in prescribing these medications inappropriately.  Bill inquired what steps are taken if improper utilization is suspected.  Dr. Brazen explained the actions that have been taken regarding this difficult and complex situation.  Rosanne added that Medicaid does offer provider education.  Dr. Pillsbury commented that physicians are not obligated to report inappropriate prescribing and probably would not feel they have all the facts needed to make such a judgment.  She also inquired about resources being offered to clients.  Dr. Nitowski spoke about treatment for those clients who may be violating contracts with their pain management doctors, and steering them toward the right setting as they are often seen repeatedly in the ED.  Dr. Brazen noted a large increase has been seen in Suboxone usage, a treatment for opiod dependence. He also stated these issues are complicated but not unique to Delaware.  
· Dr. Nitowski recommended the creation of a CPT code to reimburse primary care physicians for providing more case management to these patients.  A number of different options for better coordination were discussed by the members, including utilizing the services provided by DHIN.   
	Provide information requested to Dr. Nitowski


	Fury

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney
1115 Demonstration Waiver

1915c Waiver
Old Business: (Cont’.d)

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney

Budget 
Mammograms
Medicare Reimbursement Rate
National Healthcare Form
Steve Groff
Old Business: (Cont’.d)

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney

National Healthcare Form

Steve Groff

Old Business: (Cont’.d)

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney

National Healthcare Form

Steve Groff


	·  Rosanne reported that we have been in the process of renewing the 1115 Demonstration Waiver for the past 6-8 months.  It expires 12/31/2009.  This waiver enables us to serve the majority of Medicaid clients through MCO’s and also enables us to cover approximately 25,000 adults via the expanded population.  As projected, we are running into budget neutrality issues.  The Waiver’s budget neutrality requirements mandate that you cannot spend more money with this waiver than you had without the waiver.  The waiver has been in place since 1996 and the expanded population group has grown significantly over the course of those years.  Any state with a long lasting waiver runs into budget neutrality issues.  An extension to the Waiver has been requested from CMS while this work proceeds and more healthcare reform information becomes available. 
· A third extension has been requested to continue the Division of Developmental Disabilities Services (DDDS) Home and Community Based Service Waiver Program, while work continues to renew the program.  This program enables that Division to serve 800 individuals in residential placements.  Issues requiring resolution include freedom of choice in case management and clinical support services. Currently DDDS staff is the only one to provide those services.  Also, Medicaid is working to incorporate transportation costs into resident provider rates. This is a good solution to roll those costs into these providers’ rates as those vehicles are housed at the residential placements and clients are driven by the staff at those facilities.  CMS also found issues with the State-operated day habilitation rates and will require a change in the rate-setting methodology.  Another issue involves how DDDS is enrolling providers quarterly rather than continuously.  
· SFY 2011 budget hearings were held in November.  DMMA will require $146M in door openers this year, as compared to $50-60M in past years; this is a drastic increase during a difficult fiscal situation for the State.  One of the reasons the door opener is so large is due to Stimulus money ending in the middle of the fiscal year.  It accounts for $80M that must be replaced with general funds.  The Stimulus money also stipulates maintenance of effort requirements that prohibit states from terminating populations from the Medicaid program to make up for shortages in the budget.  However, we recently learned that, our normal federal match will increase from approximately 50% to 53%.  While this will be helpful, it is not sufficient to close the gap.
· We are concerned that the State revenue projections released by the Delaware Economic and Financial Advisory Council (DEFAC) on December 21 will be bleak due to the closing of Valero.  
· Rosanne reported there is no intention to change the Medicaid criteria or coverage for mammograms despite recent recommendations from the Preventive Services Task Force suggesting that women begin routine screenings at age 50 instead of age 40.
· In reply to Dr. Pillsbury’s question regarding the Medicaid reimbursement rate that is currently tied to the Medicare rates, Rosanne stated we are currently paying 98% of Medicare rates for physician services.  Right now there is no change predicted; however, there is concern that there will be a 20% reduction in Medicare reimbursement in 2010.    Steve clarified that our State Plan specifies only that we pay a percentage and just because Medicare would change doesn’t mean we would necessarily be paying 98% of the new rate.  Further discussion would be required when more information becomes available.
· Steve followed up on Rosanne’s comment that national healthcare reform mandates that we continue covering those individuals we currently cover and that we cover additional individuals.  A handout from Kaiser Foundation was distributed that focuses on the Medicaid and SCHIP issues involved in the legislation.  The federal government currently mandates we cover parents to approximately 75% poverty level.  Through our 1115 waiver program, Delaware chose to expand eligibility to all adults up to 100% FPL.  Our expanded population is completely optional.  Because of this choice Delaware, along with 12 other states, are referred to as “expansion states”; meaning states which have voluntarily expanded eligibility beyond the federal requirement.  These states are treated differently in the following proposals and in some cases, less equitably.  The House bill has passed but the Senate version is more of a moving target.  Steve delineated some of the differences between the two bills: 
· House Bill – 
· Medicaid eligibility would be expanded to 150% FPL.  We would no longer need our 1115 waiver to cover our current expanded population as they would become categorically eligible.
· Our current expanded population would be defined as newly eligible individuals.  In addition, adults with income between 100% and 150% FPL would be defined as newly eligible individuals. The federal government would pay 100% of the cost of all newly eligible individuals for two years and 91% afterward.  This would result in significant savings for the State as Delaware currently pays 40% of the costs of our current expanded population.
· Both the House and the Senate bills have maintenance of effort provisions that require us to continue eligibility at our current levels.  We cannot restrict eligibility in any way even for optional demonstration population.
· The House bill extends the enhanced federal match offered under the Recovery Act for another six months, which will take us through the end of SFY 2011.  
· All children who are CHIP eligible with family income below 150% FPL would transition to Medicaid.  Families between 150 and 200% FPL would be served under a state health exchange.  This could cause a hardship for these families because it is likely the benefit packages will be less comprehensive and premiums will be higher under the health exchange.
· Senate Bill – 
· Medicaid eligibility would increase to 133% FPL.  
· Our current expanded population would not be defined as “newly eligible.”  As a result we would not receive any enhanced federal funding for them.  However; other states that did not expand eligibility to such individuals in the past, would receive 100% Federal reimbursement between 2014 and 2016 to serve those individuals.  Delaware would only receive 100% federal participation for those individuals with income between 100% and 133% FPL.
· The Senate version does not extend the additional FMAP from the Recovery Act.  It will expire in December 2010, midway through SFY 2011.  The Senate bill contains Maintenance of Effort requirements.  No populations can be removed from Medicaid.  
· Children's Health Insurance Program Act (CHIP) will remain the same under the Senate Bill through 2019 except eligible children below 133% FPL would transition to Medicaid.  Children with family income above 133% FPL would remain in CHIP; however, plans to reauthorize or increased federal CHIP funding are unlikely.  This could result in states exceeding their CHIP allotment. Should that occur states could then move the children to the health exchange and offer the families a tax credit.  An additional 23% points would then be added to our CHIP match rate (currently at 67%). 
· In conclusion, the House Bill is more favorable for Delaware from a financial standpoint.  However, much is still unknown as both bills would have to be merged into a compromise bill. Steve welcomed any questions.  
· Richard asked Rosanne to forward any new information when received or to reconvene the Committee before the next meeting, if so desired.
	
	

	New Business:

Ms. Gina Perez,
Executive Director

Delaware Health Information Network (DHIN)


	· Gina Perez gave a presentation of the Delaware Health Information Network (DHIN), the nation’s first statewide clinical health information exchange.

· An electronic copy of the presentation is attached.
	
	

	New Business:

Committee as a Whole

2010  Meeting Schedule and Location Change


	· Richard moved for the acceptance of the 2010 quarterly meeting schedule (March 10, June 9, September 8 and December 8) and change in venue.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.  
· New location, courtesy of Bill Adami, CEO, Easter Seals Delaware and Maryland’s Eastern Shore:
Easter Seals - Kearns Center 
61 Corporate Circle 
New Castle,  DE   19720-2405 
Web Site:   www.de.easterseals.com 
Phone: 302 324-4444  

· Richard adjourned the meeting at 11:20 AM.
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member will receive an email prior to the March meeting requesting an RSVP.  Anna can be reached at 302-368-6610 or via email at anna.krawczyk@state.de.us.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Anna Krawczyk

1/15/2010


Richard Cherrin

Recorder

Date approved


Chairperson

12/9/2009
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